28 February 2002

The Hon Sir Ian Barker QC

Assessor

Code of Banking Practice Review

PO Box 268

WELLINGTON

Dear Sir Ian Barker

re Draft Code of Banking Practice

Please find attached a submission in response to the Draft Code of Banking Practice.  

The Association is appreciative of the opportunity to participate in this process.  As the issues raised within this submission are serious and impact significantly upon blind and vision impaired New Zealanders, the Association is hopeful that its comments will ensure a commitment to a more accessible banking system.

In the event you require further information in support of issues raised in this submission, please do not hesitate to contact me.  Phone contact if required is 04-389-0039.

Yours sincerely

Rosemary (Rose) Wilkinson

National Administrator
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February 2002
Introduction

The Association of Blind Citizens of New Zealand, founded in 1945, is an advocacy organisation.  Our role is to advocate on behalf of our members to Government, providers of blindness and disability-specific services, and to providers of services where blind people have particular requirements that should be taken into account.  It is into this latter category that banking services falls.

Lagging Behind

Regrettably, it is our view that the banking industry in New Zealand is lagging a long, long way behind comparable countries in terms of the degree to which the needs of blind New Zealanders are understood and accommodated.  Blind people in New Zealand are less able to conduct business with independence, certainty, efficiency, dignity and privacy than countries with which we usually compare ourselves such as Australia, Britain, the USA and Canada.

This leaves the banking industry wide open to challenges under the Human Rights Act.  We believe it would not impose an unfair hardship on banks to lift their game in the area of accessible banking services.  Therefore it is highly likely that the industry's failure to do this is illegal under New Zealand law.

An Accessibility Section in the Code

The Association believes that there needs to be a separate section in the Revised Code of Banking Practice, which makes commitments to a more accessible banking system.  This is a must for customer relations and to minimise exposure to the legal consequences of non-compliance with human rights legislation.  The remainder of this submission deals with some of the areas that should be covered by this new code.  It also seeks to explain the effects on blind customers of not correcting the accessibility problems with the banking system.

Accessible Statements

Banks in Australia, Britain, Canada, the USA, and a number of other countries provide statements in Braille and large print.  Section 3.2.5 of the Revised Code requires that customers always check their statements when they are received so that errors can be pointed out to the bank.  This is of course an entirely reasonable expectation of a bank to have of its customers.  However it is equally reasonable to expect to receive statements in a form that can be read, as is done in many other countries.  It is unacceptable that many blind people must rely on others to read their bank statements to them.  Most of us would agree that our finances are highly private, something we do not want to share with a third party.

The technology exists for Braille and large print statements to be produced easily by banks.  Many of the banks operating in New Zealand have branches or sister organisations overseas that are already doing this.

Accessible ATMS

Last year, the Association of Blind Citizens raised publicly the urgent need for all new ATMS to be accessible, that is to say that they should provide audio feedback for those unable to see the screen.  Such machines are now being widely deployed by a range of banks in the United States.  We were deeply concerned that the public response from the Bankers' Association was to claim that the security risk would be too great.  We ask why banks in other countries disagree?  In fact, because a blind person is able to use talking ATMS with confidence, we are less likely to have to ask a stranger for assistance, and more likely to be able to complete our transaction quickly and efficiently.  Accessible ATMS have an earphone jack, ensuring that the prompts spoken by the machine are only heard by the person conducting the transaction.

Now that the technology exists at a reasonable price, it is our view that failing to replace ATMS with machines that do not discriminate against a section of the population is illegal under New Zealand law, and the Code should make a commitment in this area.

Accessible Web Sites

Although the technology is expensive and still out of reach of too many blind people, some blind people are able to access the Internet.  For those who can do this, and who are fortunate enough to belong to a bank with a web site that is accessible, our new-found ability to manage our financial affairs is breath taking.  For the first time, we are able to read statements, which is something that telephone banks do not offer.

The technology that allows blind people to use computers exists on the individual's computer.  However, a web site needs to be designed properly, in a way that not only assists blind people, but also those using WAP-CAPABLE cell-phones, older web browsers, and slower Internet connections.  These techniques still allow for a visually pleasing site while also ensuring that those who do not use graphics can use the site effectively.  In the accessibility section of the Code, banks should commit to making their web sites accessible, along similar lines to the commitment in the Government's e-Government initiative.

Inside the Bank

When a blind person visits the bank, there are accessibility issues that should be kept in mind.  We note with some concern an increasing trend to a new system of queuing in banks where people are given a number, which is called by the teller.  Sadly, the numbers are not available in Braille, and often the print is too small for those with a little vision to read.

Finally, blind people are often visiting tellers and checking their balance using telephone banking, because ATMS are not accessible.  At least until this problem is remedied, a commitment should be made by all banks not to charge those who are denied access to ATMS for withdrawing money from a teller or transacting business via telephone banking.

Conclusion

The issues we have raised are serious and require urgent attention.  We would welcome the opportunity to expand on these further in person or in writing if required.  We are asking for something most sighted people in this country, and many blind people in others, take for granted.  The right to transact some of our most private business with independence, privacy and dignity just like other New Zealanders.

Thank you for the opportunity to submit on this important document.

